
PAWS Newsletter 2013 

Once again PAWS had a very busy year in 2012 and there is much to report. 

PAWS’ objectives are to increase veterinary care on Paxos , continue to support winter 

feeding of the island’s cats and pursue our education programme .  We are delighted to 

report that all these aims were achieved.  

This newsletter covers: 

¶ Vet visits 

¶ Volunteers and Supporters 

¶ Sponsorship and Fund-raising 

¶ Winter Feeding 

¶ Rescue Operations 

¶ New Surgery 

¶ Education 

¶ Plans for 2013 

Vet Visits  

In 2012 PAWS was in Paxos for seven weeks, spread over three visits.  A total of 190 cats were 

neutered and the vets took a further 84 consultations.  Each of these figures is higher than in 

2011.  PAWS sincerely thanks James Forbes, Russell Lyon & Zoë Tomkinson for volunteering 

once again – they have become regulars on the island and are loved and respected. 

James made trips at the beginning and end of the season.  In April-May he was accompanied 

by fellow Australian vet Brian McErlean who, being of Irish descent, soon endeared himself to 

the locals.  It was his first visit to Paxos and he was captivated by the beauty of the island and 

the hospitality shown.  

Lindsay arrived towards the end of the vets’ stay and had organised a meeting with the mayor 

to discuss the future of PAWS.  This proved to be very productive, with many useful 

suggestions focussing on the possibility of a permanent surgery and improved winter feeding 

arrangements. 

 

The PAWS team meets the mayor in his office in May 
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James returned to Paxos at the end of September when he rashly agreed to work again with 

Lindsay as vet nurse, for just over two weeks.  They were extremely busy but established a 

good routine, which made everything run very smoothly. 

The Russell & Zoë team were in Paxos during June, but sadly the illness and then death of 

Russell’s mother-in-law meant the visit was fragmented.  The commitment to PAWS that 

Russell and his wife Christine showed during this difficult time was remarkable.  Russell was 

determined not to cancel the trip and was as caring and dedicated as always, despite his 

family predicament.  Great thanks are also due to Zoë and her partner James, who bravely 

held the fort at the PAWS surgery when Russell had to return to the UK.  

     

Russell & Zoë in Lakka    James operating 

Volunteers and Supporters  

It is heart-warming to note that every year PAWS visits Paxos, the support from residents and 

tourists increases. Without the generous help and hospitality from so many caring people, our 

job would not be so easy.  It is not possible to mention everyone who contributed in 2012 but 

PAWS would like to express particular thanks to: 

¶ Ray & Suzy, for always offering their 

assistance during vet visits, organising the 

winter feeding in Loggos, and raising 

awareness of PAWS through social 

networking and planning fund-raising 

events. They are experts at catching feral 

cats and Ray’s latest Rolls-Royce Gotcha 

Box is a marvel to behold!  

¶ Carol from Paxos Magic for her continuing 

support and appreciation of our work. She 

also agreed to carry out the winter feeding 

duties in Gaios. 

¶ Kate Sams for running the winter feeding rota in Lakka, planning fund raising events and 

suggesting and offering her services for a PAWS charity shop. 

¶ Katerina & Giorgis, who again provided excellent accommodation at advantageous prices 

and allowed us to use their garden flat as a surgery and their workshop for storage. 
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¶ Pano of Planos Holidays, who offers PAWS discounted car hire and arranges working 

accommodation in Lakka. He and his family are always strongly supportive of PAWS and 

very helpful during our stay. 

¶ Derek & Jenny Dobbs, who once again allowed PAWS to set up surgery in their Loggos 

home. Their hospitality is remarkable in catering for our every need. Despite Jenny being 

badly bitten and scratched by a feisty cat, they both insist they will continue to host our 

visits and have also very kindly donated funds via their Christmas presents. 

¶ Rod Turner in the UK, who very generously 

made three new feeding stations and 

offered his advice and drew up plans for 

the new surgery.  

¶ Eric Warner, who, together with Jim Toots, 

quickly came forward to assemble and 

paint the new feeding stations when they 

arrived in Paxos. Eric has in addition been 

very helpful regards advertising and the 

possibility of starting a PAWS website. 

¶ Faye Lychnou, who has consistently helped 

with PAWS administration and is a wonderful go-between and translator during 

discussions with the mayor. 

Funding and Sponsorship  

Despite continued economic struggles throughout Europe, PAWS is delighted to report that its 

sponsors remain supportive. 

At the beginning of 2012, PAWS was asked to produce a presentation pack for the World 

Animal Forum held in Italy in May. Although this was an enjoyable challenge, the work 

involved was extensive. The information was well received at the forum and delivered plenty 

of positive comments and useful advice, although no financial assistance was forthcoming at 

this stage.  

Numerous letters and grant applications were sent to other animal welfare trusts and PAWS 

would like to give wholehearted thanks to the following sponsors: 

¶ CV Travel, our original sponsor, who gave us another phenomenal discount on a beautiful 

villa on Paxos that was used during our May visit. 

¶ The Shuman Animal Welfare Trust, who gave us £2000 as the final instalment of their 

three-year sponsorship. It is hoped that they will continue their interest in PAWS and 

renew the sponsorship. 

¶ The Clark Foundation, which generously donated £2000 towards buying anaesthetic 

equipment for the new surgery.  

¶ The municipality of Paxos for contributing €500 towards accommodation costs. 

¶ World Veterinary Service for donating £480 worth of drugs and supplies. 
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¶ Ian & Elizabeth Bleasdale for sending a cheque and donating the proceeds of their walking 

guidebook. 

Monies raised on the island this year were exceptional and our sincere thanks go to everyone 

who donated either directly to the PAWS bank account or via the collection boxes. Several 

people gave substantial amounts, with the most unusual donation coming from a wedding 

party on Paxos who borrowed PAWS collection boxes to decorate the tables at their reception! 

Winter Feeding  

It was agreed that new feeding stations would be set up in Gaios and Lakka. The Gaios one is 

located in the car park by the bus station and the one in Lakka is on a piece of municipal land 

opposite the butcher. Residents have kindly offered to look after these stations and the cats 

seem to be delighted with this new arrangement. The feeding area in Loggos continues to 

thrive, with dozens of feline visitors being photographed on several occasions. 

Many thanks to all the volunteers who help with the winter feeding and contribute towards its 

running costs.   

Rescue Operations 

During our early visits to Paxos in 2012, PAWS was asked to treat a rather handsome young 

dog that had a badly infected tail. Subsequently during the summer the dog was involved in a 

car accident and was seriously injured. At this point Jacqui Russell Flint, who lives part of the 

year in Lakka, stepped in and decided to adopt the dog and take it back to her UK home. 

After several visits to vets in Corfu and a final health check by James Forbes in Paxos, the dog 

now named Taxx was ready to travel. He quickly settled into his new home in Kent and made 

great friends with the resident black Labrador, Bustle. All was going swimmingly until Bustle 

came into season. Jacqui had been told that Taxx had been neutered by a Greek vet so did not 

foresee any problems. However Taxx had other ideas and whatever bits had been previously 

taken away did not prevent his amorous advances. After some rather traumatic episodes, the 

dogs were separated and both have been taken to the local vet for complete sterilisation. 

PAWS is amazed by the commitment and patience shown by Jacqui and her family with 

respect to rehabilitating Taxx, and Lindsay hopes to visit him in his new home later on this 

year. 

    

James checking Taxx’s heart    Taxx and his new girlfriend 
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On a sadder note, two ladies, Lisa & Lorna, who were holidaying in Gaios during the summer, 

befriended a stray dog close to their apartments. They donated a considerable sum of money 

towards its welfare and offered to sponsor any further treatment if an adoption could be 

arranged. Unfortunately both PAWS and Greek vets suspected Leishmaniasis and it was 

eventually decided that the kindest action was to put the dog to sleep. Lisa & Lorna were 

obviously upset by this outcome but continue to donate and offer PAWS hands-on help. 

New Surgery 

There was much discussion throughout the year about the possibility of a new permanent 

surgery which would enable PAWS to expand its services to include operations on dogs. This 

would be a very positive step forward in the interests of animal welfare on Paxos.  Although 

over the years we have treated many dogs, our facilities and equipment are not adequate for 

major operations such as neutering. We notice that the dog numbers have increased 

considerably, and are frequently asked about sterilisation. Indeed this year we sadly had to 

euthanize some beautiful puppies that had been abandoned. 

PAWS was asked to put forward an official 

proposal to the municipality regarding the new 

surgery and permission was granted at the end 

of November.  Initially it was thought that the 

old kindergarten school in Gaios might be 

suitable but later it was decided that such a 

prominent position might not be good for local 

business and tourism.   

PAWS has now been given a building in 

Magazia which used to be the orchestra’s 

rehearsal room.  Although the premises need 

some renovation, they will make an excellent surgery and the central location will ensure that 

nobody has to travel far to reach PAWS.  Work on the alterations is due to start shortly and 

lots of volunteers have offered help. 
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In order to carry out operations on dogs safely, PAWS will need to invest in gas anaesthesia 

and other equipment as well as special recovery kennels.  We believe enough funds have now 

been raised to cover these costs and feel very excited about this new venture.   

Lindsay intends to encourage Greek vets to come to Paxos and use the new surgery and has 

already spoken with Christina Kapodistra from Magazia, who is training to be a vet.  She is 

very happy to collaborate with PAWS while we continue and expand our voluntary work, 

which is very encouraging. 

Despite the new central base, we will continue to work around the island on mobile days as 

there are a lot of outlying areas where feral cats need attention. 

Education  

PAWS was unfortunately unable to arrange educational talks this year, but did continue to 

distribute information about animal welfare and the importance of sterilisation. 

During the September visit James & Lindsay were asked to carry out a health check on a 

young stallion called Atlas that has been brought over to Paxos. Although the owner was very 

enthusiastic about his new possession, he was not very experienced in handling horses. 

Lindsay arranged for Greek Animal Welfare Fund (GAWF) in Athens to send him advice about 

care and feeding. It has also been recommended that Atlas be neutered. 

 

Atlas 

Plans for 201 3 

The major consideration for 2013 will be setting up the new surgery and obtaining the 

anaesthetic equipment necessary to allow us to operate safely on dogs. 

PAWS hopes to arrange three visits from its regular vet teams, with James visiting in May and 

September and Russell in June. 

GAWF have offered to send two vets from Athens for a short neutering visit in March. Charges 

for this service will be €15/20 for male and female cats respectively and €40/50 for male and 

female dogs. Lindsay expects to oversee this visit and PAWS will contribute up to €400 for the 

sterilisation of any feral cats that are brought in. The mayor believes this will be beneficial for 

residents on Paxos, as taking pets to Corfu remains unsatisfactory, costly and time-consuming. 
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Fund-raising efforts will continue with additional ideas and contributions from Simpson 

Travel and Jen McBeath of JWT Advertising. 

Lucy Davis, whose parents Pam and Les live on Paxos, has bravely offered to raise money for 

PAWS by undertaking the 24-hour 100k London to Brighton walk in May. She has persuaded a 

friend to join her and is set up with Action Challenge as the Pink Team. Lindsay is also taking 

on the Trans-Pennine 50k challenge in June through the same organisation, in the Paxos Pups 

team. She hopes she will be suitably recovered by September to work with James! Good luck 

to everyone. Donations to either challenge event can be made via the Just Giving website. 

PAWS also hope to pursue the ideas of setting up an on-island charity shop and starting a 

website. 

Lindsay has been accepted to attend a Dogs Trust seminar in March, which she hopes will 

provide advice and help for PAWS’ expansion programme. 

PAWS has another exciting and very busy year ahead.  Lindsay is looking forward to returning 

to Paxos and helping bring all the plans to fruition. 

If you would like more information on PAWS’ activities, please do not hesitate to contact 

Lindsay via email or telephone. 

* * * 

 

  

    Lindsay as vet nurse in September     

 

 

Goodbye Paxos – October 2012 


